
Election Day as ballot clerks. Staffing the town hall were Maurice “Joe” Marshall, 
Carol Mason, Kathleen DeFusco and Lynda Tadema-Wielandt.  The political parties 
each submit names of people willing to serve, but Kovacs-Lord had to find party 
eligible workers beyond the list, as many opted not to due to the pandemic. Bonnie 
Marckoon also assisted 
with early absentee 
processing.  
 When the voting 
closed at 8:00 PM on 
Election night, 1,221 
Lamoine voters had cast 
ballots.  Of those, 744 
were cast prior to 
election day, and 477-
voters turned out on a 
snowy, rainy day to vote.  
Because of space 
limitations, many had to 
wait outside before they 
could come in.  One poll 
watcher who drove all 
the way from Camden 
observed the activity, 
leaving around mid-day 
to observe Hancock.  
Another witnessed the 
tabulation process.  

(Lamoine) - Selectmen took a leap 
of hope and set the annual town 
meeting for two dates in March.  
Election Day for municipal officers 
will be on Tuesday, March 9, 2021 
from 8am to 8pm at the Town Hall.  
Voters will select two Selectmen, a 
school committee member and a 
member of the Board of Assessors.  
Incumbents in the offices are 
Selectmen Gary McFarland and Jo Cooper. 
Both have taken out nomination papers to 
appear on the ballot.  The school 
committee incumbent is Michael Brann 
and Brian Thomas is the current office 
holder on the Board of Assessors.  Persons 
who wish to appear on the printed ballot 
must return a nominating petition to the 
town clerk’s office no later than January 8, 
2021.  The petition must contain at least 25 
signatures of people registered to vote in 
Lamoine.   
 The ballot will also include two 
referendum questions on whether the town 
will allow assignment of a state agency 
liquor store to be open all days of the week 
(one of the questions is specifically for 
Sundays).   A public hearing on that 
question will be held on February 18, 2021 
at the beginning of the regular Selectmen’s 
meeting.  It is likely that the hearing will 
have to be conducted through Zoom 
meetings depending on the Coronavirus 
situation.  
 The open meeting is set for 
Wednesday March 17, 2021 at the school 
gym.  It’s not known what kind of social 
gathering restrictions might be in place.  
Last year’s annual meeting was postponed 
several times, adjourned and a new 
meeting held in June.  

Town Meeting 
Dates Set for 
March 2021 
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Lamoine’s Consolidated School and Fire Station were a-glow in lights during December of 
2020.  School Principal Dawn McPhail arranged for numerous organizations and businesses 
to set up displays in front of the school and the staff, led by Miranda Engstrom, covered the 
front of the buildings with icicle lights.  For the first time ever, the Lamoine Volunteer Fire 

Department members hung lights at the fire station.  (Photo courtesy of Becky Mason) 

Appeals Board Tells CEO to Re-Measure 
(Lamoine) - A late October decision by 
Lamoine’s Board of Appeals may result in 
a new measurement on a residential 
structure built in March 2019.  The Board 
unanimously concluded that a 
measurement of the home at the 
intersection of Marlboro Beach Road and 
Lupine Lane needed to be calculated from 
the original grade of the land upon which it 
was constructed. 
 The decision was the latest chapter 
in a nearly two year dispute between 
neighboring property owner Alan 
Moldawer, the homeowners Thomas and 
Kathryn True, and Code Enforcement 
Officer Rebecca Albright.   
 To recap the case, the Trues 
obtained a building permit in 2018 to raze 
an existing cottage on land shared with 
Mrs. True’s siblings, and construct a new 
residential dwelling unit.  The pre-
fabricated home was set on a foundation in 
2019, and Mr. Moldawer filed a complaint 
that the house was taller than the 35-feet 
allowed.  CEO Albright says the structure 
was built according to the plans that were 
approved, and the average height is in 
compliance. 

 For the past 19-months, the 
involved parties have argued their cases.  
In October 2019 the Appeals Board 
asked Albright to reconsider her 
determination on the building’s height by 
requesting that it be measured from 
original grade.  Albright said that grade 
no longer exists. 
 Mr. Moldawer appealed 
Albright’s response, and the Board of 
Appeals decided in October 2020 to 
specifically ask the CEO to re-measure to 
the original grade.  Albright said the 
house and foundation measurements have 
not changed since March 2019.  Mr. 
Moldawer and other neighbors have 
offered to pay for a professional surveyor 
to measure the True’s house height.  
 In November the Board of 
Selectmen agreed to obtain legal 
assistance to guide the town through the 
process of hiring a surveyor while a 3rd 
party pays for it, complying with the 
Appeals Board’s orders while being 
sensitive to landowner rights, and what to 
if and when any new measurement is 
taken.  Charles Gilbert will represent the 
Selectmen and CEO.  

The absentee ballot processing crew got ready to process 
ballots on the Friday before Election Day. L-R—Town Clerk 
Jennifer Kovacs-Lord, Ballot Clerks Kathy DeFusco, Lynda 

Tadema-Wielandt and Assistant Clerk Nancy Jones 

Record Voter Turnout for Presidential Election Tests Staff 
(Lamoine) - The month of October proved 
challenging for the town office staff, and 
extra help had to come in to deal with 
absentee balloting.  Nearly twice as many 
people cast their ballots prior to Election 
Day, though the day itself was relatively 
busy.  State Election and health officials 
encouraged absentee balloting.  The 
Secretary of State’s Office allowed towns 
to process the absentee ballots through the 
tabulating machines prior to Election Day.  
Town Clerk Jennifer Kovacs-Lord chose 
the Friday before and the Monday before 
to have clerks slice open the envelopes, 
place the ballots into an old style ballot 
box, then open up the box, unfold the 
ballots, and place them one by one into the 
tabulating machine.   
 During the absentee balloting 
period, Assistant Town Clerk Nancy Jones 
was utilized to provide assistance both 
with mailing out ballots to those that 
requested them to be mailed by written 
application, and with the other functions of 
the office, leaving the rest of the staff to 
handle the constant absentee requests.  
Some new faces also greeted voters on 
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Revaluation May Start in 2021 

Property Card Update Under Way 
Town staff has begun a lengthy conversion 

of the property records into a digital 
format. On top are the cards that have 

been in use since 1993. Below, a 
completely digitally generated card that 

will become the new format. 

(Lamoine) - The last time the Town of 
Lamoine completely reassessed its 
building and land values was more than 27
-years ago.  An overheated real estate 
market has shown that it’s probably way 
past time to perform a revaluation. 
 A careful tracking of property sales  
is showing that the town values, on 
average, are about 19-percent lower than 
the actual property sale prices during the 
period that began on April 1, 2020.  
Depending on the sales ratio (the sale price 
compared to the town’s assessed value) 
that the State of Maine determines, various 
components of the property tax assessment 
are affected.  For instance, the town 
applied a 98-percent ration for the 2020 
assessment, lowering the homestead 
exemption value for qualifying properties 
from $25,000 down to $24,500.    
 After the 1993 valuation the annual 
town meeting began saving up for the next 
re-valuation.  The town meeting has not 
added anything to that fund balance for a 
few years, as there should be enough set 
aside to conduct a revaluation without 
needing to raise property tax funding.  
 The Board of Assessors plans to 
get a more formal estimate of the cost to re
-value from the firm that conducted the 
1993 effort, RJD Appraisal.  The Pittsfield 
based company maintains the property 
valuation by appraising new construction 
annually.  The company also conducted 
what’s called a factored re-valuation in 
2005.  

 A large component of the 
assessment effort has begun 
independently of any revaluation.  The 
property tax cards for the town currently 
are all hand written, and only a small 
portion of the information is contained in 
the computer database that is used to 
generate property tax bills annually.  The 
current batch of cards is more than 27-
years old, and they’re getting worn out.  
Pictures have been stapled to the cards, 
and those get damaged when staff pulls 
them in and out of the file drawer in 
which they are stored.  Sometimes, 
depending on the handwriting ability of 
an assessor or appraiser, the cards can be 
difficult to read.   
 The information from all cards is 
all being placed into a large database in 
advance of any revaluation.  For a 
property with buildings, the time to enter 
the card data can take up to 15-minutes  
apiece. Older pictures and property 
sketches are scanned, as is the entire 
card. Newer digital picture from over the 
years that are printed in various formats 
are stored in numerous files on the town 
hall computers and can be timely to find.   
 So far the first three maps of the 
21 map folders have been entered into 
the database.  Assessors will double 
check the information from the existing 
card files.  Once the new cards are 
verified, the existing cards will be filed 
into a folder for each map and lot to 
provide some property history.  

Zoning Change 
Request Denied 

(Lamoine) - Lamoine’s Planning Board 
has not recommended a request to change 
the zoning for a shorefront lot on Eastern 
Bay.  Former Selectman Glenn Crawford 
who owns the lot on Gilpatrick Lane met 
with Selectmen in November and 
requested that the lot’s zoning be change d 
from Limited Residential to Commercial 
Fisheries and Maritime Activities.  Several 
decades ago a former owner operated a 
fishery from the property.  After it sold, 
commercial activities on the property 
ceased, and it has been residential since 
then.  In the meantime, the town passed a  
state required Shoreland Zoning ordinance 
and placed it in the residential zone.   
 Initially, Crawford met with the 
Board of Assessors to inquire about 
placing a Working Waterfront valuation on 
the property. The property is not zoned 
property to qualify for the significantly 
reduced value.  The Board of Selectmen 
suggested that Mr. Crawford present his 
plans to the Planning Board for input.  
Only the Town Meeting has the authority 
to change zoning, but the Selectmen have 
to prepare a warrant article  to present it to 
a town meeting.  Crawford declined to 
provide any specific written plan to the 
Planning Board, prompting chair John Holt 
to communicate to the Selectmen that no 
zoning change is recommended.  Crawford 
has indicated that he might submit a 
petition to require the Selectmen to place 
the matter on the town meeting warrant. 

Rejected Permit 
Appealed 

(Lamoine) - A Douglas Highway property 
owner has appealed a building permit 
denial by Lamoine Code Enforcement 
Officer Rebecca Albright.  Jeannine 
Lawser applied for an after the fact permit 
for a deck that was added to her home in 
the spring of 2020. CEO Albright issued a 
violation notice as no building permit was 
applied for, and Mrs. Lawser appealed the 
violation to the Board of Appeals.  The 
Board ruled that the new deck required a 
building permit because it was attached to 
the house.  Mrs. Lawser argued that a 
permit was not needed, because the size 
increase for the deck, which replaced a set 
of steps and covered an area where paving 
bricks and a flower garden had previously 
been placed was not greater than 100-
square feet.  The Appeals Board ruled that 
only stand alone accessory structures such 
as dog houses or small tool sheds are 
exempt from the building permit 
requirement. 
 Mrs. Lawser submitted the building 
permit application, but CEO Albright did 
not issue a permit, denying it because the 
deck is significantly less than the required 
setback from the public road.  
Simultaneously the CEO issued a notice of 
violation, ordering the deck removed 
because of the setback issue.  
 Mrs. Lawser claims that the project 
is “grandfathered”; a term generally used 
for existing structures that become non-
conforming after passage of land use 
ordinance changes.  She appealed the 
matter back to the Board of Appeals in 
mid-December.  The Board hopes to set a 
meeting date soon.  

Permit Issuance 
Brisk 

(Lamoine) - During the final quarter of 
2020 CEO Rebecca Albright issued the 
following construction permits: 

# Name Project 

45 Martens, F. Shed 

46 Parham, T. Cover Deck 

47 McFunk Ent. Mobile Home 

48 Jewell, D. Residence, Gar. 

49 Coyne, D. Garage 

50 St. John, R. Dbl Wide 

51 Browning, R. Demo, Rebuild 

52 Trites, R. Shed 

53 Lamoine Stagg Garage 

54 Whitney, E Residence 

55 Miller, D. Pole Shed 

56 Bennett, C & W Residence, Gar. 

57 Tilden, L. Temp Shed 

58 Sanborn, R. Deck 

Albright also issued 3 internal plumbing 
permits and six septic system permits.  

Selectmen Receive Transfer Station Plan 
(Lamoine) - With nearly a year’s worth of 
work completed to improve the capacity 
and efficiency of Lamoine’s Transfer 
Station, the Board of Selectmen reviewed 
more specific plan in late December.  Chip 
Reeves of Haley-Ward (formerly CES) 
drew up a plan to add two compactors at 
the present location.  The Selectmen are 

looking to find ways to compact trash 
and recycling and reduce the frequency 
of transportation at the facility.  The 
proposed solution, as expected, was very 
expensive.  Reeves estimated it would 
cost more than $430,000.  Selectmen will 
hold a workshop meeting in 2021 to 
come up with some sort of plan.  
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Town Hall Adapts to Coronavirus, Again 

(Lamoine) - The town office staff has been 
able to maintain relatively normal office 
hours and services even as the COVID-19 
pandemic surges across Maine and the 
nation.  One staff member did have to 
quarantine in early December, when a 
family member was identified as being in 
close contact with another person who 
tested positive for the virus.  However, test 
results came back negative as the 
quarantine period ended.  Other staff kept 
the office open by putting in some extra 
long hours for the week. 
 Governor Janet Mills issued an 
executive order during that time, requiring 
face coverings be worn inside all public 
buildings, and then beefed up the order 
requiring those in charge of public indoor 
spaces to enforce the requirement.  So far 
only one resident has refused to wear a 
mask inside the building, and that was 
prior to the enhanced mask enforcement 
order.  
 The town has numerous options 
available to transact town business by 
means other than coming into the office.  
Vehicle registrations, dog licensing, 
hunting and fishing license sales, and 
property tax payments can all be done on 
line through state hosted services.  Staff 

can also process payments over the 
telephone (there is a 2.5% charge imposed 
by the credit card processor on the 
consumer).   
 This is a relatively slow time of 
year for code enforcement permits, and 
CEO Rebecca Albright is handling such 
issuance from home with town office staff 
e-mailing applications for processing.  
 The town office had some safety 
enhancements installed in the spring of 
2020 after the pandemic struck, keeping 
staff and residents separated by both 
Plexiglas and face shields provided by the 
Secretary of State’s Office.   Staff 
members are also wearing gloves when 
handling materials like vehicle 
registrations that both the consumer and 
staff must touch.  Pens are sanitized 
periodically after a one time use.  The 
town received hundreds of pens to use 
during Election Day—we may never have 
to buy a pen again in the foreseeable 
future!  And the two full time workers 
generally do their jobs in separate offices 
where masking is not required when others 
are not in the same office.  When both 
service windows are operating, staff is 
protected by the face shields, gloves and 
the Plexiglas.  

Assessors, Planning 
Board, Selectmen 

Talk Code 
Enforcement 

(Lamoine) - The Board of Selectmen 
listened to concerns about alleged 
ordinance violations observed by 
members of the Board of Assessors 
during the course of their field work.  
Just prior to the meeting with the 
Selectmen, Planning Board, and Code 
Enforcement Officer, assessors presented 
a list of observations to CEO Rebecca 
Albright for follow up.  It was the first 
time the Assessors had compiled a 
comprehensive list of concerns for the 
CEO.   
 The discussion in Mid-October at 
the Lamoine School generated a lively 
discussion over just what role the 
Assessors should be playing.  A 
memorandum sent to the Selectmen in 
August expressed concern about uneven 
application of building, Shoreland and 
Floodplain ordinance rules. The memo 
suggested that the perhaps the CEO could 
drive around town periodically and 
search out potential ordinance violations.  
It was noted that is not part of the CEO’s 
job description.  Planning Board 
members also noted that such 
surveillance could require significantly 
more time than is budgeted for the CEO.   
 Generally the CEO will follow up 
on complaints or observations that are 
relayed to her office.   Selectmen 
questioned what role individual assessors 
are tasked with, noting that if taxpayers 
perceive them as (for lack of a better 
term) “Code Enforcement spies”, it could 
lead to a lot less cooperation from the 
public with the assessors, complicating 
their fair valuation efforts.  
 Following the meeting CEO 
Albright provided a written explanation 
of the process that she follows after 
receiving a complaint.  That process 
includes a visit to the scene of the alleged 
violation, initial informal contact with the 
alleged violator and a request to bring 
their situation into compliance if there is 
indeed a violation.  If the informal 
process doesn’t work, then a formal 
notice of violation is issued to the 
property owner with a request to correct 
the violation within a set time frame.  
 CEO Albright investigated the 
listed inquiries from the Board of 
Assessors.  Some had already been 
resolved thanks to a previous inquiry and 
action.  A few situations could not be 
determined from the description provided 
by the assessors. Several of the 
allegations were about homes being used 
for short term rentals that would result in 
a single family dwelling into separate 
dwelling units.  Such activity requires 
permitting and adequate lot square 
footage and septic system size by 
ordinance.  The Assessors indicated that 
they discovered such use when looking at 
advertisements in the newspaper or on 
the Internet for short term rentals, such as 
Air BnB.   Albright said such activity 
would not be discovered by a windshield 
survey, as the existing home would not 
appear to have any change from the 
exterior.  In such cases, Albright said she 
could send advice to the property owner 
about the activity’s permitting 
requirement. 

Budget Committee Recommends Spending, 
Funding Plans for 2021/22  

(Lamoine) - The charge from Lamoine’s 
Selectmen was to craft a municipal budget 
that would not prove to be a burden on 
property tax payers if at all possible.  With 
that in mind, town staff and volunteer 
boards prepared the 2021/22 budget, that if 
approved by voters, would begin in July of 
2021.   Three remote meetings later, the 
Budget Committee has made its set of 
recommendations for the non-school 
portion of the budget that will see 
operational costs reduced by a little more 
than $7,000, and non-property tax revenue 
increased by more than $64,600.  That’s 
the good news.  The proposed capital 
portion of the budget is up by $62,000, and 
some of that non-property tax revenue is 
dedicated to the capital projects. 
 The largest portion of the capital 
project budget is for a proposed town wide 
revaluation.  The expenditure is offset by 
the fund that was set up starting in the 
1990s for the next revaluation.  The 
Selectmen have also included $10,000 for 
planning for a community center project, 
and $14,500 to start purchasing air 
cylinders for the fire department, replacing 
the Airpack bottles that start to expire in 
the next two years.  After discussion, an 
appropriation to start paying for an update 
at the transfer station is on hold for now.   
 Two large chunks of revenue will 
not be utilized to offset expenses—the 
road fund and the transfer station capital 
fund had contributed $70,000 to the 
current year budget.    The Road fund had 
contributed $20,000 of that, and the 
proposed paving budget is $26,000 lower 
than the current year, thus the reduction in 
use of the road fund.   As noted previously, 
major work on the transfer station is not 
yet proposed for the 2021/22 budget.  
 On the operational side, the 
administration budget will see an increase 
in health insurance costs as the Selectmen 

approved a change in how benefit 
contributions are calculated.  The town had 
contributed 80% of the cost of health 
insurance for each of the two full time 
employees for a package offered by Maine 
Municipal Association.  The town’s 
Administrative Assistant had been covered 
by his wife’s insurance plan, but will 
switch to town coverage in 2021, which 
significantly increased his costs.  The 
Selectmen approved adding another 
insurance option, leaving it up the 
employees which plan to choose.  Instead 
of the 80% contribution, the town will 
fund $1,000/month of the premium for 
employees.  That is the same amount the 
Lamoine School Department provides for 
teachers and other personnel under the 
collective bargaining agreement.  It makes 
budgeting for the benefit a lot easier to 
calculate, and resulted in a $1,500 budget 
increase or 2.08%.   
 The salary budget adjusted a 
couple of lines to better reflect the reality 
of how personnel are utilized, and the 
overall administration budget is up .06 
percent for Fiscal Year 21/22.  
 Other than the capital projects 
budget, the only other increase of note is 
for road maintenance.  The snow plowing 
contract had an increase built into it that 
will hit for the 2021/22 plowing season.  
Expected contractor increases have also 
pushed that budget higher.   
 The budget proposes paving the 
western end of Buttermilk Road which 
was paved about 7-years ago, but sees a 
fair amount of traffic.  That altered the 
paving rotation, as Marlboro Beach Road, 
Maxwell Avenue and Lorimer Road would 
have come up next.  The Selectmen and 
Road Commissioner determined that those 
roads could withstand a 1-year delay in 
repaving, while Buttermilk has received a 
lot of wear and tear.  



(Lamoine) - An organization funded by Facebook Founder Mark Zuckerberg and others 
provided a huge help to towns across the nation faced with extra costs associated with 
the November 2020 Election.   The Center for Tech and Civic Life sent $5,000 to 
Lamoine (the minimum grant size) which has been used to pay for personnel, protective 
equipment, postage and other unexpected expenses to pull off a challenging election.  
One of the projects the funds help with was the new deck and ramp to accommodate 
voters exiting the polls.  It was discovered the existing ramp 
was in pretty tough shape during the primary election in 
June 2020, was not ADA compliant, and was pretty 
slippery.  The new ramp was finished just in time for 
Election Day, and needs just a touch more work.  The 
weather on November 3rd started with wet snow with 
temperatures in the low 30s.  Stick on anti-skid tape on the 
ramp quickly “un stuck” and proved useless.  The melting 
snow from the town hall roof also landed on the ramp and 
froze nearly on contact, keeping town staff constantly 
putting down salt to keep the exit usable.  New anti skid 
tape will be installed at a later date (and stapled on!). 
 The other large cost was for personnel.  The town 
utilized Assistant Town Clerk Nancy Jones in the weeks 
leading up to Election Day to help mail out nearly 500 
absentee ballots and to file other items in the town office 
while Town Clerk Jennifer Kovacs-Lord attended to other 
election matters.  The town also hired extra ballot clerks to 
process all the absentee ballots prior to Election Day.  
 The funds also purchased a drop box that was 
installed by the town hall entrance.  That will be upgraded 
this winter to a unit that is waterproof (it’s on back-order). 
A Plexiglas shield and other PPE such as face shields and 
gloves for ballot clerks were also purchased with the grant 
funds, along with enough postage to mail out all the 
absentee ballots.  

(Lamoine) - With the 
likelihood of Zoom 
meetings for the 
foreseeable future, 
the Board of 
Selectmen and 
Technology 
Committee have 
approved purchase of 
a larger TV in the 
town hall meeting 
room.  Facilities 
Maintenance Director 
Michael Hodgkins 
and Adm. Asst. Stu 
Marckoon mounted a 
65-inch smart TV in 
late November.  A 
laptop computer is 
hooked up to the device which allows the 
Zoom meetings to be seen and heard by 
those in attendance at the town hall. The 
town had been using a small TV that 
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Voters to Decide on Liquor Referenda 
(Lamoine) - The operator of the Lamoine 
Marketplace submitted a petition to the 
town requesting that voters decide whether 
a State Agency Liquor Store could be 
located in town.  Owner Kimberly Murphy 
had contacted the Selectmen in the fall 
regarding the process to bring the matter to 
a vote.  The Maine Legislature 
significantly amended liquor law before 
business shut down in March 2013 that 
eliminated the requirement for petitions 
that contain signatures from at least 15% 
of the number of voters who cast ballots in 
the last general election be submitted on 
liquor questions.  Instead, municipal 
officers (the Selectmen) can decide on 
their own to place the question on the 
ballot.  One vote decides whether to allow 
permits, the other to decide whether sales 

can take place on Sundays. 
 After the initial inquiry by Mrs. 
Murphy, the Selectboard asked that at least 
30-signatures be gathered and turned in 
before they would schedule a vote.  That 
took less than a week, and the Selectmen 
agreed to put the matter to referendum as 
part of the annual municipal election on 
March 9, 2021.   
 Prior to the vote, the town will hold 
a public hearing on the question.  That is 
tentatively scheduled to take place prior to 
a Selectmen’s meeting on February 18, 
2021 at that town hall, provided the 
pandemic allows small gatherings.  It’s 
believed the hearing could take place by 
remote means if needed.   State laws 
would allow only one agency liquor store 
to be licensed in Lamoine. 

Big Screen Monitor Mounted at Town Hall 

wasn’t very loud to hold the meetings.  
Further wiring is planned to allow meeting 
participants to better host the Zoom 
meetings. (And yes, the town hall could 
play holiday tunes too!) 

Town Receives 
Grant to Expand 

Broadband  
(Lamoine) - Rockland based Island 
Institute is lending a helping hand to the 
town in the ongoing effort to try to 
extend broadband access to several areas 
of the town not currently served.  The 
$5,000 grant will be used to enhance the 
planning process.  
 The town hired consultant Brian 
Lippold to come up with a strategy of 
extending wires to areas of town not 
served by Cable TV Company Spectrum 
(Charter Communications).  The 
company requires at least 15-homes per 
mile to put CTV wiring on poles.  The 
Eagle Point Subdivision, Partridge Cove 
Subdivision and the end of Seal Point 
Road are three areas of town in hopes of 
receiving broadband capability at some 
point.  Lippold said in December he 
expects to receive a cost proposal from 
other Internet providers to run fiber optic 
lines to those area.  Funding the 
installation will require a combination of 
state funding through the ConnectME 
program, local funding, and a likely 
contribution from property owners in the 
un-served neighborhoods.   
 Lamoine voters have approved 
funding for the planning process for the 
past two years, and the item will be in the 
21/22 budget as well.  

The new deck/ramp at the rear exit of the town hall is done, and just in 
time for Election Day.  Facilities Maintenance Director Mike Hodgkins 

built it during the weeks leading up to the big election. 

Grant Assists Town with Election Costs 

Yuck! 
Some of the stuff that washed up on 

shore and removed by Kerry Diskin and 
Dick Evans.  Story on Page 6 



(Lamoine) - Two words from a dispatcher get the 
adrenaline pumping for firefighters:  Structure Fire.  When 
a call comes in with that term it’s serious.  Property and 
lives are in peril.  Such was the call of smoke coming from 
outlets at a home on December 1st during the wind storm 
that knocked out power to hundreds of homes in town for 
many hours.  The call to Lorimer Road shortly after 10:30 
in the morning brought not only 
Lamoine’s department, but 
firefighters and trucks from 
Hancock, Trenton and Ellsworth.  
The first arriving firefighters, Cpt. 
Rick Martens and Lt. Oliver Curry 
were on scene quickly and 
immediately shut off the generator 
powering the house and the circuit 
breaker feeding that power.  At least 
7 pieces of apparatus stood by at the 
head of Maxwell Avenue but were 
not needed at the scene.   Fire 
officials worked with the 
homeowners to locate an electrician 

to check the problem.  It turned out the heavy rain and wind 
caused a short circuit in an outdoor outlet and caused the plastic 
and wire covering to melt, and the smoke from that drifted into 
the house.  No one was hurt, there was no significant damage to 
the house.  Firefighters used a smoke ejector to try to air out the 
home.  A couple of days later homeowner Bob Williams brought 
the melted outlet to the town hall to show just what had burned.  
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Well Loved Spring Cover Destroyed 
(Lamoine) - A vicious wind storm on 
December 1 added to the woes of 2020 as 
an evergreen tree and limb fell on top of 
the canopy covering Latona Spring.  The 
privately owned spring is used by scores of 
people to fill jugs with clean water.   
 When word of the damage 
circulated around town later in the day, 
several people asked how they could help.  
Town officials notified owner Judith 
Whitcomb of Alaska. She has been in 
contact with resident Stacey Curtis who 
will coordinate repairs.   
 The water at the spring is still 
flowing out of the plastic water pipe 
located just a short distance up an 
unmarked woods road leading from 
Lamoine Beach Road.  Dr. Whitcomb has 
generously allowed access to the spring 
and maintained the spring. Water flows 
into a cistern underneath the damaged 
canopy, and the overflow comes out of that 
cistern and into the plastic water pipe.  
Users typically bring large jugs and fill 
from that water pipe.  The water is not 
tested for safety, and not an official public 
water supply. 

Down but not out….The canopy over the 
cistern at Latona Spring was shattered 
when a large evergreen tree fell in a 

December 1, 2020 wind storm.  

Credit Union 
Rescues Fire 
Department 

(Lamoine) - Funding to install a new 
washing machine called an extractor and 
a dryer at the Lamoine Fire Station will 
move forward thanks to an extremely 
generous donation brokered by Maine 
Savings Federal Credit Union.  The 
department has received a $25,000 grant 
from the Federal Home Loan Bank’s fund 
used for charitable projects.  Maine 
Savings arranged for the grant in part 
because the Lamoine VFD’s fund raising 
activities came to an abrupt halt in 2020 
due to the pandemic. The department 
generally sends a letter to each property 
owner outlining activity in the past year, 
and also holds a benefit auction in 
August.  The two activities can raise 
anywhere from $15,000 to $20,000 a 
year, so donations were down 
significantly.  
 The money will go toward the 
purchase and installation of the washer 
and dryer system, and work has already 
started at the fire station to prepare for 
their arrival.  The washing machine is 
designed to remove all the soot that gets 
on firefighters’ turnout gear during fire 
calls.  The local laundromat which has 
cleaned the gear doesn’t have machines 
capable of total removal.  That soot has 
been associated with increased incidence 
of cancer among the firefighting 
community.  

A Really Big Check 
Fire Chief Skip Smith (left) and Lt. Joe Young receive the 

ceremonial check from Maine Savings FCU’s Ellsworth Branch 
Manager Bridgette Shorey 

Fire Department Calls Slow a Bit 

The Culprit 
This outside outlet melted 
when the power went out 
December 1st, sending 
noxious smoke into a 
Lormier Road home.  

 The department dealt with several electricity matters 
during the quarter.  A vehicle accident on Buttermilk Road 
brought down a utility pole with wires across the road.  The fire 
department was on scene within a couple of minutes and 
determined the operator was not badly injured.  The Hancock 
County Sheriff’s Department did arrest the man, charging him 
with operating under the influence.   It took Versant Power 
several hours to install a new utility pole and get the wires out of 
the way.   The department also responded to Shore Road in 
December when a power line broke and the live wire started to 
ignite a vegetated area on the ground underneath.  Because of the 
electrical hazard, the fire department placed cones around the 
scene to try to keep people and vehicles away.  Versant fixed that 
problem in a little over an hour.  Firefighters also diverted traffic 
away from Douglas Highway in North Lamoine after a tree took 
down power and other utility line in early October. 
 Members responded to a report of explosion in Hancock 
in mid-November along with several other departments.  A 
person living across the bay heard the bang and then saw flames.  
It turned out to be a permitted brush pile burn which the property 
owner started with an accelerant, but there was no out of control 
fire.  He made a nice donation to the responding departments.  

Lamoine VFD Chief Engineer Chris Bean puts the finishing 
touches on a protective barrier at the Lamoine Corner hydrant. 



(Lamoine) - The beavers on Needles Eye 
Road have made a not so welcome 
return.  They’d built a dam that partially 
blocked the inlet of a set of twin culverts 
that keeps a swamp area well drained.  
The town contacted the Department of 
Inland Fisheries and Wildlife for 
assistance.  Game Warden Eric Rudolph 
arranged to have a trapper remove the 
industrious critters, and the department 
issued a 
permit 
allowing 
the dam  
(right) 
removal.  
That was 
part of 
the road 
work 
package 
that Jay 
Fowler’s 
crew won 
the bid 
on.  Some 
driveway 
culverts were cleaned out, and most 
importantly gravel was placed along the 
shoulders of Mill Road and Shore Road 
where paving took place last summer.  
The projects were completed before the 
winter snow started in earnest.  The 
Fowlers submitted the lowest of three 
bids to perform the routine maintenance 
work.  

By Larissa Thomas 
(Lamoine) During the pandemic, it is has 
been inspiring to see the people of 
Lamoine respond, adapt, and forge ahead. 
Determined to continue the town’s high-
profile participation in the statewide 
coastal cleanup that takes place as part of 
Maine Coastweek, the Lamoine 
Conservation Commission organized an 
individualized cleanup this, our fifth year 
running the event.  
 While we missed the camaraderie 
of our large cleanup crews, we are 
heartened that so many Lamoiners decided 
to put in a little time to make their town a 
better place. Nine hearty Lamoiners 
covered a total of 3.25 miles over the 
month of September, collecting over 75 
pounds of trash. These coastal neat freaks 
not only helped to preserve the beauty of 
our shoreline, they ensured that plastics 
and lost fishing gear were removed from 
the marine ecosystem where they might 
otherwise be ingested or present an 
entanglement hazard for whales, turtles, 
and other marine organisms. Our crews 
this September collected a total of 54 yards 
of rope, among other problematic debris. 
 As always, the Conservation 
Commission salutes those dedicated 
citizens who participated in the September 
cleanup, as well as those who pitch in at 
other times with cleanups and other 
volunteerism that make Lamoine such a 
wonderful place to live. The information 
recorded on what was collected during the 
Lamoine cleanup will be shared with the 

working with FBC Executive Director 
Aaron Dority to have a sign made to denote 
the entrance to the land that has become 
part of Lamoine’s public park land 
holdings.   
 In October, volunteers gathered at 

the new parcel to pick up 
debris that had been 
illegally dumped on the 
land many years ago.  The 
items ranged from furniture 
remnants to a small play 
structure, tires, and other 
pieces of household trash.  
It took three pickup truck 
trips to the Ellsworth Demo 
Disposal site to get rid of 
the mess.   
 The donated land 
does not include Latona 
Spring, which Dr. 
Whitcomb opted to retain. 
Part of a snowmobile trail 
leading from the 
Frenchman Bay Riders 
Snowmobile Club building 
runs across the northern 
portion of the donated 
land.  The western edge 

borders the gravel pit operated by John W. 
Goodwin Jr.  The Parks Commission will 
be charged with arranging for maintenance 
of the land and hopes to work with the FBC 
to establish an extended walking trail 
through the woods.  The donation means 
building development around Blunt’s Pond 
cannot take place, preserving the water 
quality in the pond.  

(Lamoine) - The conservation easements 
are signed, the deeds are filed, and 
Lamoine now has some fabulous public 
land around Blunt’s Pond.  Sisters Judith 
Whitcomb of Alaska and Katherine 
Dudzinski of Colorado donated a little 

over 41 acres to the west and north of 
Blunt’s Pond.  They have also made a 
$5,000 donation that the Frenchman Bay 
Conservancy (FBC) forwarded to the 
town to assist with park maintenance.  
 Whitcomb and Dudzinski have 
asked that the land be called Whitcomb 
Woods in honor of their father the late Dr. 
Benjamin Whitcomb who purchased the 
property many decades ago.  They are 
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Whitcomb Woods Donation Complete 

Volunteers helped the Lamoine Parks Commission remove 
an illegally discarded mattress dumped along a woods trail 

in the newly donated.  L-R Peter Goebel, Daniel Coyne, 
Cathi Goebel and Stu Marckoon (Photo by Georgianna 

Pulver, Lamoine Parks Commission) 

Lieve Durant-Brutsaert and Conservation 
Commission Chair Larissa Thomas clean up 

a section of the Skilling river shoreline 

Maine Department of Marine Resources 
and the Ocean Conservancy, whose 
website contains the data tabulated on 
materials collected during cleanups 
around the world: https://
oceanconservancy.org/trash-free-seas/
international-coastal-cleanup/annual-data
-release/.  
 Will Lamoine again gain fame for 
finding one of the most unusual items 
during the statewide cleanup? Our 
unusual items this year included a 
builders’ level, a subdivision lot sign, and 
golf balls—we will eagerly check the 
Maine Department of Marine Resources’ 
Coastweek webpage to see if our unusual 
items earn honorable mention. 

Coast Week Cleanup Finds Unusual Trash 
Along Lamoine Shores 

Parks Kiosks in 
Place 

(Lamoine) - A tip of the cap to Michael 
and Matthew Jordan who spent a big 
chunk of 2019 rebuilding the kiosk at 
Bloomfield Park (Blunt’s Pond) and 
constructing a new kiosk for Marlboro 
Beach.  The father and son team donated 
countless hours of labor to put the 
handsome wooden structures together.  
 The town engaged Berry Cove 
Gardens owner Greg Gleason to put the 
kiosks in place, no small feat, and to put 
the tops back on them this fall.   
 The interpretive panels are back 
in place on the Bloomfield Park kiosk 
which was badly damaged when a huge 
pine tree fell on it in 2019 during a wind 
storm.   
 The Parks Commission will be 
designing panels for the Marlboro Beach 
kiosk that will likely be installed in 2021. 

Rybarz is Shellfish 
Board Rep.  

(Lamoine) - Board of Selectman Chair 
Kathleen Rybarz has agreed to serve as 
the interim Lamoine representative on the 
Frenchman Bay Regional Shellfishing 
joint municipal board.  She replaces 
Richard Fennelly Jr. who asked to be 
allowed to retire from the job.  Rybarz 
says will serve until someone else agrees 
to take the volunteer position on the 
board that helps enforce the regional 
Shellfishing rules on the clam flats from 
Ellworth to Sorrento.   

Fall Road Work 
Completed 

https://oceanconservancy.org/trash-free-seas/international-coastal-cleanup/annual-data-release/
https://oceanconservancy.org/trash-free-seas/international-coastal-cleanup/annual-data-release/
https://oceanconservancy.org/trash-free-seas/international-coastal-cleanup/annual-data-release/
https://oceanconservancy.org/trash-free-seas/international-coastal-cleanup/annual-data-release/


By Gordon Donaldson 
(Lamoine) The pandemic has certainly 
disrupted our lives in 2020.  But every so 
often, it’s brought a silver lining to some 

of those dark clouds.  Lamoine 
Radio Theatre is one of those silver 
linings, created by the collaboration 
of Lamoine 150, Lamoine 
Community Arts, and interested 
citizens.   
 Lamoine Radio Theatre’s 
goal is to entertain us in the safety 
of our homes.  LRT will debut with 
two shows in early 2021 (if the 
pandemic allows its actors to gather 
safely to record the shows!).  King 
Muttonhead, written by Brent 
Hutchins, is an hour-long thriller set 
in Lamoine and Trenton in 1876 
that includes romance, town 
rivalries, and a rescue at sea.  The 
Marlboro Story: How a Hardy 
Little Peninsula Looked After Itself 
is a three-episode radio drama 

depicting the “separation” of Marlboro 
from Hancock and its “annexation” to 
Lamoine in the 1920s and early ‘30s.  It 
is written by Fred Stocking and Gordon 
Donaldson. 
 Look for announcements in 
February/March about these shows on 
the town website and the Lamoine 150 
Facebook page.  The shows will, if all 
goes well, be presented on the Lamoine 
Cable Channel and available for 
streaming as well.       

some pretty impressive displays.  With 
their passing also came the passing of the 
lighting rivalry….until this year.  
 Lamoine Consolidated School 
Principal Dawn McPhail and her staff 
outdid themselves at the school building 

and offered space for others to make 
displays.   The fire department crew lit up 
the station for the first time ever, and 
traffic came back.  The display even got 
some television news coverage and lots of 
pictures on social media.  

(Lamoine) - There was a time not that long 
ago when Lamoine was an ultimate 
destination for people to view some pretty 
impressive holiday light displays.  Those 
who’ve lived in town for awhile recall the 
late Richard King would spend weeks 

having his construction crews string up 
lights at his home and business on Douglas 
Highway (where Alley’s Car Care is now). 
The late Calvin Smith would give him a 
good run for his money at his yard on 
Asa’s Lane, and others around town had 
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Holiday Lights Bring Back Memories 

Lamoine’s School Aglow helped inspire others to light up for the holiday season in town.  At the 
left is the craft work of teacher Miranda  Engstrom at the  school.  On the right, Lamoine VFD 

Captain Rick Martens installs the hooks to hold on the new LED lights at the fire station.  

Lamoine 150! to 
Celebrate 151.  

By Cynthia Donaldson 
(Lamoine) - After several months of 
celebration of the 150th year of Lamoine’s 
founding that included a road race, 
community barbecue, cribbage 
tournament, talks and dramatic 
presentations and a big birthday party 
complete with cake and ice cream on 
March 1st complete with “Governor 
Joshua Chamberlain” a fun year was off to 
a great start. And then Covid 19 appeared 
and changed our plans and all our lives.  
That meant the celebration had to adapt as 
well.  

 The 150 committee has continued 
to meet via zoom,  planning activities that 
continue to support and celebrate our 
community. The Great Lamoine Sardine 
Hunt drew a slew of imaginative, creative 
families into the fun, and a Historic 
Treasures Hunt sent Lamoiners out 
searching for Lamoine logo plaques all 
over town. We published Lamoine at 150 
with help from the Maine 200 Commission 
(check at the Town Hall) and Lamoine 
Radio Theater is hard at work preparing 
for an on line audio debut. 

 In January 2021,  the committee 
will dust off its files and folders, dig out its 
planning notes and dive into resuming its 
work on  our big celebratory weekend 
August 13-15,  2021. Fireworks, a 
parade, exhibitions, a community supper, a 
time capsule – all those and more are still 
solidly “in the works”. While there will be 
more 150 activities between now and 
August, we invite you to mark your 
calendars and join in this culminating 
event celebrating our 150 Years of 
Community. If you are interested in 
volunteering to help with planning and/or 
“staffing”  the “festival” weekend please 
be in touch with Jo Cooper or Cynthia 
Donaldson. 

A new book of 
great stories 
and the 2021 
calendar are 

now available 
from the 
Lamoine 

Historical 
Society.  They 

are available at 
the town hall 

Radio Theater 
Production Planned 

Sardine Pictures Help the Cold 
(Lamoine) - Walker Road resident 
Penny Walls has sold a lot of brightly 
colored note cards featuring pictures 
from the Lamoine Sardine displays from 
2020.  The sales proceeds have raised 
more than $800 for the town’s Heating 
Assistance Fund.    

Oh Deer! 
A piebald deer and 

an albino deer 
captured a lot of 
stares when they 
hung around the 

ballfields behind the 
Lamoine 

Consolidated 
School this fall. Our 

thanks to Mary 
Alley who got this 

shot of the two rare 
animals grazing out 

in right field.  
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January 2021ðLamoine Schedule 
Sun Mon Tue Wed Thu Fri Sat 

The Town office will close at 2PM On New Yearôs Eve 1—Town Hall  & 
Transfer Station 
Closed 

2-Transfer Station 
open 8am to 5pm 

3 4—Transfer Station 
Open 12-5 
7PM Planning Board 

5 6-8am Board of 
Assessors 

7-7PM Selectmen 8-Nomination Papers 
Due 

9 

10 11 12 13-7PM 
Conservation Cmsn. 

14 15 16 

17 18—Town Hall 
Closed (King 
Holiday) 

19 20 21-7PM Selectmen 22 23 

24 25 26 27 28 29 30 

31 During the State Pandemic Emergency, the office will be closed on all Saturdays.  Meetings will be held via Zoom.  Those wishing access 
to a particular meeting should contact the town office at 667-2242 or by e-mail to request a Zoom invitation.  

February 2021ðLamoine Schedule 
Sun Mon Tue Wed Thu Fri Sat 

 1—7PM Planning 
Board 

2 3-8AM Board of 
Assessors 

4 -7PM Selectmen 5—Absentee Ballots 
Available 

6 

7 8 9 10—7PM 
Conservation Cmsn. 

11 12 13 

14 15—Town Office 
Closed (Presidentôs 
Day) 

16 17 18 -7PM Selectmen, 
Public Hearing for 
Town Meeting 

19 20 

21 22 23 24 25 26 27 

28  

March 2021ðLamoine Schedule 
Sun Mon Tue Wed Thu Fri Sat 

 1—7PM Planning 
Board 

2 3-8AM Board of 
Assessors 

4-7PM Selectmen 
Absentee Ballot 
Deadline 

5 6 

7 8 9-8AM to 8PM 
Municipal Election 

10—7PM 
Conservation Cmsn 

11 12 13 

14 15 16 17-6PM Open Town 
Meeting 

18—7PM Selectmen 
(Organizational 
Meeting) 

19 20 

21 22 23 24 25 26 27 

28 29 30 31  


